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1)IGEST 

1. Where an offeror's experience in a particular agency 
proyram is the single most important evaluation subfactor and 
is worth more than five of the six general evaluation fac- 
tors, contracting agency snould have disclosed the subfactor 
in the request for proposals (RFP), even though the subfactor 
was reasonably relatea to the general experience evaluation 
factor listed in the RFP. 

2. Protester is entitled to recover proposal preparation- 
costs and costs of filing and pursuing the protest where 
contracting agency rmproperly induced protester to incur tne 
cost of competing by failing to disclose a significant 
evaluation factor. 

DECISIC)N 

Devres, Inc. protests the exclusion of its proposal from the 
competitive range under request for proposals (HFP) No. WNTC- 
2-86 issued by the Soil Conservation Service (SCS), 
Department of Agriculture, for a social and economic study of 
the Copper River Basin in southern Alaska. Devres contends 
tnat SCS improperly downgraded its proposal based on an 
evaluation criterion not disclosed in the RFP. We sustain 
the protest. 

The economic and social analysis called for by the RFP is one 
part of the contracting agency's Copper River Basin planning 
program,;'a program carried out in-cooperation with tne State 
of Alaska in order to assist the State's planning efforts in 
the req'ion. Section M-2 of the RFP irsted six evaluation 
factors to be considered in making award; the first and most 
important factor is "[elxperience in multidiscsplinary 
natural resource planning involving cooperative interagency 
teams . )) According to SCS, the panel establrsnea to review 
the proposals devised a rating plan which assigned specific 
Weight to each of the six mayor evaluation factors ana 



. 

divided each into subfactors. 
of the total score to the 

The panel assiqned 42 percent 
first evaluation factor, experi- 

ence; the remaining five factors were qiven weiqhts ranging 
from 21 percent to 6 percent of the total score. The ratinq 
plan listed the followinq subfactors, worth a total of 100 
points, as comprisinq the experience factor: 

"USDA River Basin experience --60 pts. 
Federal interagency teams --20 pts. 
Interaqency nonfederal --10 pts. 
Alaska cooperative interaqency exp. --lo QtS." 

Proposals from 10 offerors were received by the due date 
of July 9, 1986. On Auqust 11, the review panel decided that 
the two offerors with the highest scores (89 and 92 points) 
should be included in the competitive ranqe. Under the 
evaluation factor for experience, both offerors had received 
the full 60 points assiqned to the most important subfactor, 
USDA River Basin experience. 

Devres was notified that its proposal had not been included 
in the competitive ranqe on Auqust 14. The evaluation 
documents show that Devres received a total of 62 points; 
under the experience factor, Devres received only 40 of 100- 
total points because it lacked any USDA River Basin experi- 
ence. SCS does not dispute that the score Devres received 
under the experience evaluation factor was critical to the 
decision to exclude its proposal from the competitive ranqe. 

Devres arques that experience with the USDA River Basin 
project was a siqnificant evaluation subfactor not reasonably 
related to the general experience factor listed in the RFP. 
Since the subfactor was not disclosed in the RFP, Devres 
contends, it was improper for SCS to apply it in evaluatinq 
proposals. SCS disaqrees, arguinq that specific experience 
with its River Basin proqram would greatly enhance and 
expedite an offeror's performance because of the cooperative 
nature of the River Basin program. We find that while SCS 
reasonably could decide that an offeror's experience with the 
River Basin proqram was of siqnificant value, SCS should have 
disclosed that subfactor and its importance in the RFP. 

As a general rule, a contractinq aqency need not specifically 
identify the subfactors comprisinq the evaluation criteria 
if the subfactors are reasonably related to the stated 
criteria. Washinqton Occupational Health Associates, Inc., 
B-222466, June 19, 1986, 86-l CPD fI 567. Thus, for example, 
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where an RFP listed general experience and personnel 
qualifications as an evaluation criterion, the contractinq 
aqency reasonably could consider an offeror's experience in 
the specific services called for under the RFP; the RFP did 
not have to list specific experience as a separate evalua- 
tion factor since it was reasonably related to the qeneral 
experience evaluation factor. Technical Services Corp., 64 
Comp. Gen. 245 (19851, 85-l CPD-$ 152. 

Similarly here, an offeror's experience wita the River Basin 
program is reasonably related to the evaluation factor in the 
RFP which calls for "experience in multidisciplinary natural 
resource planninq involving cooperative interaqency teams," a 
qeneric description of the River Basin proqram. Further, 
Devres has shown no basis on which to challenqe the aqency's 
position that experience in the proqram would facilitate an 
offeror's performance. In our view, however, SCS should have 
disclosed its plan to evaluate the offerors' specific proqram 
experience because of its significance in the overall 
evaluation. 

Experience in the River Basin proqram was by far the most 
important subfactor under the qeneral experience factor. - 
Specifically, the proqram experience subfactor was worth 60 
of 100 points under the experience factor, which itself was 
worth 42 percent of the total score; as a result, the proqram 
experience subfactor was worth approximately 25 percent of 
the total score. None of the other subfactors approached the 
importance of the River Basin subfactor; in fact, of the 
other five qeneral evaluation factors listed in the RFP, the 
next closest In weiqht to the River Basin experience sub- 
factor ("knowledqe and experience in conductinq natural 
resource economic.evaluations") was worth only 21 percent of 
the total score. Accordinqly, experience in the River Basin 
program was not only the single most important subfactor, but 
was worth more by itself than five of the six qeneral 
evaluation factors. 

Contractinq agencies are required by statute to include in 
solicitations all siqnificant evaluation factors and their 
relative importance. 41 U.S.C. 6 253a(h)(l) (Supp. III 
1985). Further, the Federal Acquisition Requlation (FAR), 
48 C.FiR. 5 15.605(e) (1985), requires that solicitations 
disclose "any siqnificant subfactors" to be considered in 
the award decision. Here, the River Basin subfactor clearly 
constituted a siqnificant subfactor within the meanina of the 
FAR in liqht of its relative weiqht in the evaluation scheme. 
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In addition, by putting a Significant premium on River Basin 
program experience, SCS in effect narrowed the field of 
competitors to those with such experience. In fact, Devres 
states that it would not have submitted a proposal had it 
known that program experience was so important. Accord- 
ingly, we find that SCS was required under the FAR to 
disclose in the RFP that experience in the USDA River Basin 
program would be the most significant factor in the 
evaluation. 

As relief, Devres has requested that SCS be required to 
evaluate the proposals without considering any offeror's 
experience in the River Basin program. This is not an appro- 
priate remedy, however: Devres has not shown that it was 
unreasonable for SCS to regard program experience as valua- 
ble, and SCS is not required to evaluate proposals without 
taking into account a subfactor it reasonably regards as 
important to the award decision. Resolicitation also is 
inappropriate since the program experience subfactor in 
effect narrows the field of competition and there thus is 
little reason to anticipate an increase in the number of 
competitors if the subfactor is disclosed and a new competi- 
tion is held. Instead, we find that Devres is entitled to - 
recover its proposal preparation costs and the costs of 
filing and pursuing the protest since SCS improperly induced 
Devres to incur the cost of competing by failing to disclose 
the program experience subfactor. See Bid Protest Regula- 
tions, 4 C.F.Q. S 21.6(d), (e) (1986); Tandem Computers, 
Inc., R-221333, Apr. 14, 1986,'65 Comp. Gen. 86-1 CPD 
11 362. Devres should submit its claims for sUCh'costs 
directly to the agency. 4 C.F.R. 21.6(f). 

The protest is sustained. 
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